
    

 

 
 
 
 
 
Committee Members:  
  X Traver, Susan – Chairperson  
  X Kelley, Ross  
  X Pendergraft, Lauren (telephonically) 
  X Sumner, Nick (telephonically) 
  X Gilman, Greta (telephonically) 
   Fagan, Mike – Council Liaison 

Also present: 
Park Board: 
Randy Cameron, 
 
 
Parks Staff: 
Leroy Eadie  
Garrett Jones 
Mark Buening 
Megan Qureshi 
Al Vorderbrueggen 
Jon Moog 
Jason Conley 
Fianna Dickson 
Angel Spell 

Lori Harvey 
Garrett Jones 
Tony Madunich 
 
 
Guest(s): 
Steve Salvatore 

 

Summary 

• The motion to approve the language amendment to the 2016 Desautel Hege contract as 
explained by Fianna Dickson was passed unanimously. 

• The motion to approve the extension of the Desautel Hege 2016 amended contract for 2017 in 
the amount of $185,000 as explained by Fianna Dickson was passed unanimously. 

• The motion to approve the 2017 Senior and Community Center contracts for a total amount of 
$647,773 was passed unanimously. 

• Discussion on the annual reporting requirements regarding the Memorandum of Understanding 
between Parks and Recreation and the Utilities Divisions was led by Leroy Eadie and it was 
agreed that a policy be brought forward as an action item next month that would document, 
referring to the agreement, that $100,000 (+/-) goes to Urban Forestry and that $300,000 (+/-) 
would go specifically to the Capital Outlay budget as part of the Park Fund but not into the 
general Park Fund as well as an annual letter from the Parks Director with a report from Urban 
Forestry on how the money was spent. 

• Mr. Buening went over the December preliminary financials.  It was requested that Golf’s 
presales show as an additional revenue line item and be brought forward as an action item 
next month. 

• Al Vorderbrueggen was congratulated on the City accepting him as the new Park Operations 
Director. 

• Mr. Conley gave an Information Technology Project Plan update.   
• The City of Spokane Park Board Member e-mail accounts automatically expire every 3 months 

and it was strongly suggested that Board Members update their City’s passwords before they 
expire using the guide attached. 

 

 

The next regularly scheduled meeting is February 7, 2017, at 3:00 p.m. in City Hall Conference 
Room 2B 

Special Meeting of the Spokane Park Board 
Finance Committee Minutes 

Tuesday, January 10, 2016, 3:00 p.m. – 5:00 p.m. 
City Hall Conference Room 2B 

808 W. Spokane Falls Blvd., Spokane, Washington 
Mark Buening - Finance Director 

 



 

MINUTES 

The meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m. by Chairperson, Susan Traver. Introductions were 
made.  
 
Action Items:  
Language amendment to the 2016 Desautel Hege (DH) contract.  Fianna Dickson explained that the 
request to amend the language came from the Bond auditors.  When they reviewed the original contract 
of 2016, they found some wording that was troublesome and doesn’t align with appropriate charges to 
the Bond.  One is the current title of Public Relations, Advertising and Branding the Riverfront Park 
Bond Rehabilitation Project which isn’t truly representative of the work that is being done; purposing 
instead, Communications and Outreach for City of Spokane Parks and Recreation.  Additional 
amendments clarify the scope of work that DH is doing as it aligns with acceptable charges for the 
Bond and that those expenditures are compliant.  The question was asked if our Legal department had 
reviewed the changes of which Ms. Dickson said no but was willing to. 
 
MOTION 1:  Susan Traver motioned to approve the language amendment to the 2016 DH contract as 
explained by Fianna Dickson. 
Seconded by Lauren Pendergraft 
Motion passes unanimously 
 
Extension of the Desautel Hege 2016 amended contract for 2017 in the amount of $185,000.  The 
current contract reads that the contract may be extended for four (4) additional one-year contract terms 
subject to mutual agreement for the total of the contract not to exceed five (5) years.  The only change 
would be an updated scope of services that reflect our 2017 goals.  The total requested contract amount 
is $185,000; $150,000 from the Parks and Recreation Marketing, $30,000 from Golf Marketing and 
$5,000 from Riverfront Park Bond Outreach.  Ms. Traver verified that this amount is already budgeted. 
Greta Gilman commented that the 2017 amended contract needed to reflect the corrected version.  Ms. 
Dickson will make that change and resend. 
 
MOTION 2:  Susan Traver motioned to approve the extension of the DH 2016 amended contract for 
2017 in the amount of $185,000 as discussed by Fianna Dickson. 
Seconded by Ross Kelley 
Motion passes unanimously 
 
Approve 2017 Senior and Community Center Contracts for a total amount of $647,773.  Al 
Vorderbrueggen explained that the amounts are exactly the same for the 4th consecutive year.  The 
2017 budget for the ten centers are essentially the same across the board and we are asking for 
$647,773 to be approved by the Finance Committee and forwarded on the Park Board.  The Recreation 
Committee wanted to make sure that a few conditions were put into the centers reporting; what they do 
as far as recreation programs on our behalf of the funding they received from the City.  The biggest 
issue is that the Recreation Committee wants a copy of their IRS form 990 which basically talks about 
income, grants, and donations; a summary of their position.  The big focus is on participation reporting; 
people and hours, unique staffing, different people served, volunteer hours, etc. throughout the year.  
It was also asked for the estimated cost of the Center for providing these activities.  The information 
we’re requesting of the Centers isn’t new but we want it well organized and in a timely manner.  They 
will have three (3) quarterly reports, in addition to the monthly attendance, throughout the year as well 
as an annual report. The attached contract is representative of all the Senior and Community Center 
Contracts. 
 



MOTION 3:  Lauren Pendergraft motioned to approve the 2017 Senior and Community Center contracts 
for a total amount of $647,773 
Seconded by Ross Kelly  
Motion passes unanimously 
 
Discussion Items:  
1. Discussion on the annual reporting requirements regarding the Memorandum of Understanding 

between Parks and Recreation and the Utilities Divisions was led by Leroy Eadie.  In March of 2015, 
Park Board approved an agreement with Spokane Utilities for us to receive an annual payment of 
$400,000 to be adjusted by CPI on an annual basis for twenty (20) years to allow the Utility 
Department to use certain Park properties for storm water facilities.  As part of that approval of that 
agreement, we discussed an annual letter that would account for how the $400,000 would be used.  
There is no formal language that says that we are to report back in any way, concluding it was a 
discussion only.  The only thing the agreement and the resolution adopting the agreement talks 
about is that $100,000 goes to Urban Forestry specifically for projects on storm water facilities in 
City parks.  Angel Spell has done a great job of tracking that over this last year.  The other $300,000 
went directly into our Park Fund and has primarily benefited our Capital Outlay budget.  Again, there 
is no requirement in the agreement on how we use the dollars other than the portion designated to 
Urban Forestry.  Mr. Eadie stated that he would be more than willing to put together a letter that 
comes from the Director to the Park Board that gets documented in the Park Board records on an 
annual basis.  Mr. Kelley questioned how the dollars where divided and Mr. Eadie explained it was 
an amount that made sense and we could certainly revisit it.  Ms. Pendergraft commented that a 
memo from Mr. Eadie, along with an annual report from Ms. Spell would be acceptable for her.  Mr. 
Eadie did offer to draft a policy that would document, referring to the agreement, that $100,000 goes 
to Urban Forestry and that $300,000 would go specifically to the Capital Outlay budget as part of 
the Park Fund but not into the general Park Fund.  Mr. Kelley agreed that we need to memorialize 
that we’re not guaranteeing $100,000 to Urban Forestry, that it may be more or less and not a set 
amount and that the remaining amount be put into Capital Outlay.  Ms. Traver disagreed stating she 
would prefer the policy read that $100,000 goes to Urban Forestry and $300,000 is unencumbered 
going to Capital Improvement funds.  Ms. Traver asked the other Committee Members who had 
called in if they were in favor of having a policy brought forward as an action item for next month.  
They were in agreement.  Angel Spell will give a presentation at Park Board on where and how the 
$100,000 for Urban Forestry was spent. 

Standing Report Items:  
1. December 2016 Financial Report – Susan Traver explained to the recently new Committee 

Members that we’re really not able to see how the year ends up until maybe the end of February 
and maybe March because the books will have been closed out by then.  Mark Buening thanked 
Ms. Traver on her emphasis that these financials were preliminary.  Mr. Buening’s financial reports 
are reflecting the trend over the last two years.  Starting with Urban Forestry the total revenue is 
reflecting a positive trend over the last two years and while there was a negative trend in benefits, 
all other operating accounts were showing a positive trend with an overall positive trend with the 
last two year budgeted actuals.  Recreation is reflecting a slight negative aspect as did salary and 
benefits which was offset somewhat by positive trends in the other operating areas.  Total overall 
shows a positive trend.  Riverfront Park, as anticipated, shows a downward revenue trend however 
that is offset by positive trends in all the other operating areas and actually shows an end of year 
positive aspect of revenue over expenditures of about $38,000.  Jonathan Moog spoke on behalf of 
what is happening in the park and that it’s slowing down.  Park Operations revenue is showing a 
very slight downward trend which is offset by positive aspects in other operating areas, ending with 
a positive aspect.  Administration’s revenue is reflecting a negative trend primarily because of the 
budgeted amount for inter-fund transfers of salaries and benefits to the bond funds is lower than 
expected however is offset by positive aspects in all the other expenditure areas and ending the 



year in a positive trend.  Ms. Traver asked when we might have some kind of reconciliation of what 
we thought we would get from the Bond and what we are not going to get.  Mr. Buening replied that 
maybe as early as next month.  Overall Park Fund has a negative trend related to Riverfront Park 
with all the other operating accounts are showing a positive trend.  Ending the year with about 
$400,000 over our 7% reserve requirement.  Golf Fund’s revenue ending in a downward trend but 
showing a positive at the end of the year with about $89,000 over the 7% reserve.  Ross Kelley also 
explained that there will be another line under revenue showing the presales.  Ms. Traver requested 
that this be an action item to make sure this line item shows up and is being tracked.  Mr. Buening 
briefed the Committee that the 1950 Cumulative Reserve Fund is looking healthy, highlighting 
$100,000 grant received from the USTA as well as $5,000 from True Green Foundation.  Ms. Traver 
asked when she could expect a timeline for fleet replacement with Mr. Vorderbrueggen suggesting 
March.  The 2016 Capital Project and Replacement Plan was quickly briefed as a report was already 
given last month.  Mr. Buening ended his financial reporting with the Bond financials, stating the 
available remaining budget is $51,886,790 which does not include the $6,793,400 construction 
contract approved by the Park Board for the Recreational Rink/Skyride Facility.  Mr. Eadie advised 
the committee that the remaining budget will start to dramatically change when we move into 2017.
  

 
2. Information Technology Project Plan Update.  Jason Conley touched on the highlights of the Golf 

Club Prophet Software which will be upgraded beginning next week.  Software vendor PMWeb, a 
capital program software solution, has been selected by the City with a kickoff meeting is set either 
the 31st of January or early February.  Mr. Conley went over the members whose passwords have 
expired and explained that directions were attached to update their passwords.  Mr. Conley went on 
to explain that Urban Forestry was able to train the Accela permit software and that permits are now 
available for use.  Unfortunately there’s not much of an update with Class Software replacement as 
we’re still waiting on the IT Department but that the Chief Innovation and Technology Officer has 
verbally committed to the Parks Director that this is a top priority.  Additional conversation took place 
around the disappointment and possible cost of the Class Software replacement. 
 

Contract Items from Other Committees: These items were not discussed.  

1. Recommend acceptance of low bid for the Shadle Park Stage and Lighting Project ($83,100.00, 
plus tax) 

2. Value blanket award recommendation for Riverfront Park food service/Sysco ($100,000)  
3. Rotary Fountain - mechanical, plumbing and electrical addendum/Berger Partnership ($75,000-

non bond) 
4. West Havermale Island 30% design addendum/Berger Partnership ($80,000)  
5. Pavilion project manager and construction manager; Looff Carrousel facility construction manager 

amendment/Hill International ($413,500)  
 

 
Meeting adjourned at 4:05 p.m.  
The next regularly scheduled meeting is February 7, 2017, at 3:00 p.m. in City Hall Conference Room 
2B. 
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